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Hi Friends! It was so great for our officers along with Richard and Lexi, to meet with you during our 
Spring Regional Meetings. Thank you for your time there, as well as your input in the form of 
legislative advocacy goals for the next year. Your efforts are always helpful and appreciated.

Soon after Spring Regional meetings concluded I attended the NCAA Wrestling Championships in 
Kansas City, MO, where I spent three days with my dad and two of my brothers, watching the 
culmination of hours, months, and years of work for those nationally ranked athletes. It was 
inspiring! For my family it was a nostalgic time. We haven’t been to a wrestling tournament together 
since we were kids. My dad was a wrestler in college so, growing up, my brothers and I spent most 
of our wintertime Saturdays at wrestling meets in places like Vernal, Heber, Payson, Pleasant 
Grove, Lehi, Cottonwood Heights, Logan, Smithfield, etc. –my brothers on the mats wrestling and 
myself timing, scoring, or pairing (bracketing before computers were common in wrestling rooms). 
My dad also idolizes Coach Cael Sanderson.

Cael Sanderson, the Penn State coach, is a product of Utah public schools (Wasatch High School). 
Over the past 15 years he has created a wrestling dynasty at Penn State. He’s the reason Penn 
State had more wrestlers and more supporters at the meet than any other school represented 
there. Penn State wrestling culture is classy as well as tough and many times I overheard people in 
the crowds ask, “What is Cael doing at PSU that is creating such domination?”

If you do any research on Coach Cael’s program that includes interviews of his athletes you’ll read 
or hear the words: having fun, values, someone to emulate. His peers who know him well say, “The 
man emanates excellence, humility, curiosity. He lives it (growth mindset).” If you’re interested in 
learning more about him you can start here.

What can we learn from Coach Cael that we can apply to our own lives as leaders? Here are a few 
bullet points: 

• Have fun.

• Keep things simple.

• Be a good person.

• Live your life such that you inspire others to excel simply by being in your presence.

May we take a page from Coach Cael’s book and become the best leaders, within the board room 
and without, inspiring our students and employees with our work.

Teri Rhodes 
USBA President 

Are 
you 
looking 
for 
ways 
to 
share 
the 
story 
of your 
district 
with 
your 
legislat
ors 
and 
electe
d 
leader
s?  
The 
followi
ng are 
ten 
sugge
stions 
you 
may 
consid
er.

1. Invite legislators and elected 
leaders to speak at school or 
district events:  back-to-school 
events, ribbon cuttings 
ceremonies for new or 
renovated facilities, professional 
development days, career days, 
etc.

2. Host regular meetings with 
legislators and other elected 
leaders in your area to discuss 
the state of your district.  
Highlight district 
accomplishments. Share 
workforce needs, demographic 
changes, and other vital 
information about your district.

3. Invite legislators and elected 
leaders to participate in 
principal- or superintendent-for-
the-day programs.

4. Attend events sponsored by 
your legislators, your mayor, 
your council member, etc.  
Many legislators and elected 
leaders host town halls or 
special events before, during, 
and after the session. 

5. Build relationships with staff 
members who oversee public 
education matters.  Offer to 
introduce those staffers to other 
school leaders and community 
leaders.

6. Invite legislators and elected 
leaders to a school board 
meeting. Ask your legislators to 
share what is on the horizon for 
the upcoming legislative session 
and/or to provide a legislative 
wrap-up when the session ends.  
Ask your mayor to provide an 
update on city initiatives and 
issues important to the city.

7. Post positive social media 
messages on public education 
matters happening in your 
school district and/or posts 
thanking your legislator and 
elected leaders for their efforts 
on behalf of public education 
and students. Tag your 
legislators and elected leaders 
in the posts.

8. Highlight legislative success 
from the previous session in 
district newsletters. Share how 
the legislation specifically 
impacts your district.  Consider 
highlighting the work of your 
local city council and the issues 
they have addressed in the past 
year.

9. Employ the “buddy system” for 
introducing new leaders to 
legislators and elected officials.

10. Invite legislators or elected 
leaders to a local community 
event and offer to provide 
introductions.

Lexi Cunningham 

https://gopsusports.com/sports/wrestling/roster/coaches/cael-sanderson/1686
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New Orleans bound! I am so looking forward to seeing all of you at conference and closing out my 
year.

It’s been quite a year, and I have had the best time as President of NSBA! It’s been an honor 
representing local school board members, who work hard to make our public schools the best 
environment for students to thrive and learn.

As the year progressed, our board embraced the changes of a new CEO, Verjeana McCotter-
Jacob, supported internal changes and a new fiscal stability plan. After annual conference in 
Orlando, a highlight was welcoming our member states to Utah for our Summer Leadership 
Seminar, for a much needed in-person meeting! We all want to be inspired and lifted up from the 
sometimes difficult and challenging work we are engaged in, and SLS certainly provided 
opportunities for growth.

Amidst some of the financial challenges of becoming a smaller association, our board, staff and 
Verjeana, has worked tirelessly to ensure the highest quality of service for our members, as 
adjustments were made to ensure NSBA remains the flagship for public school advocacy in our 
nation. Exploring new partnerships, grants and changing the “old” ways of doing things, has created 
an energy and environment that will make us stronger and better for the future.

Concluding my term as president was a reflective moment, marked by accomplishments and the 
anticipation of a new chapter. It has been a privilege working with the NSBA Board of Directors, 
NSBA officers, Verjeana and staff, through a year of growth, fostering collaboration and supporting 
impactful governance changes. I have had transformative experiences, which has provided 
invaluable insight into leadership and decision-making processes.

I am looking forward to transitioning into the role of past president, taking on a role of mentor and 
advisor and encouraging the momentum which has been built this past year, to keep it going.

I am very Utah proud, thank you for being on this journey with me and for the support!

Kristi Swett 
NSBA President
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